## Information for these accounts come from:

-Oral histories, SECHM -newspaper accounts -secondary academic literature -legal documents -reports of federal, state and local agencies

### <u>#1 CID Landfill Controversy</u>

SECHM Oral history: Marian Byrnes

- Bukro, Casey. 1983. "State Denies Waste Firm Got Valid Permit." Chicago Tribune. March 24<sup>th</sup>. [Regarding state lawsuit against Waste Management]
- Bukro, Casey. 1983. "State Tells Violation by Chemwaste Firm." Chicago Tribune. March 27<sup>th</sup>. [About violations at CID Landfill and Chemical Waste Management at CID landfill].
- Byrnes, Marian. n.d. "Thumbnail History of Southeast Environmental Movement" [by head of Southeast Environmental Taskforce for George Washington High School teachers and students studying environment through Annennberg Grant]. Accessed through Southeast Chicago Historical Museum.

Chicago Tribune. "S.E.C.O to Fight Proposed Dump." March 31, 1963.

- Czachorski, Violet, "Landfill Protestors Arrested at Gathering." The Hegewisch News. Aug. 6<sup>th</sup>, 1987.
- "Firm Buying...". 1987. "Firm Buying Time For Landfill." Chicago Tribune. May 28th.
- Flynn, Julia. 1992. "The Ugly Mess at Waste Management." Bloomberg Business Week. April 13<sup>th</sup>.
- Greenberg, Herb and Steve Kerch. 1983. "Protesters Rally at Meeting of Waste Company." Chicago Tribune. May 21<sup>st</sup>. [About protests at CID Landfill].
- Hawthorne, Michael. 2004. "Chicago Neighborhood Trashes Landfill Plan." Chicago Tribune. Dec 8<sup>th</sup>. [Regarding Waste Management request to continue dumping at CID landfill despite moratorium].
- "Illinois EPA Wants...". 1988. "Illinois EPA Wants to Shut Southeast Side Incinerator." Chicago Tribune. April 22<sup>nd</sup>.
- Illinois Environmental Protection Agency (IEPA). 1983. Post Emergency Report. [Regarding chemical explosion/fire at incinerator submitted by SCA Chemical Services located at 117<sup>th</sup> Stony Island Ave]. Aug 8.

Kerch, Steve. 1984. "Home-Grown Experts Crusade Against Waste Dumps." Chicago Tribune. April 15<sup>th</sup>. [Includes discussion of Mary Ellen Montes and "Irondalers to Abolish the Chemical Threat" in South Deering.]

Kerch, Steve. 1983. "Toxic Waste Dumping Denied." Chicago Tribune. April 15th.

- Schwab, James. 1994. Deeper Shades of Green: The Rise of Blue Collar and Minority Environmentalism in America. San Francisco: Sierra Club Books. [Chap 5 on Waste Management and chemical incinerator protests in Calumet].
- "Southeast Side Fights...". 1987. "Southeast Side Fights to Shut Toxic Dumps." Chicago Tribune. June 14<sup>th</sup>.

## #2 Paxton II Landfill "Garbalanche" Threat

- Oral histories: Marian Byrnes
- Carmody, Kevin. 1999. "Paxton II Landfill At Risk of Collapsing." Daily Southtown. March 12th.
- "City Shuts Dump...". 1992. "City Shuts Dump After 9-Year Fight." Chicago Tribune. April 22<sup>nd</sup>. [About Paxton II Landfill]
- Environmental Protection Agency (US EPA). Superfund Site Information. Paxton Landfill Corporation.
- Illinois Environmental Protection Agency. "Hawks, Deer Are Calling Remediated Urban Landfill Home." *Environmental Progress*. Winter, 2003.

### #3 Chemical Waste Management Incinerator Controversy

Oral histories: Marian Byrnes

- Alburn Incinerator vs. Illinois Environmental Protection Agency. Legal Complaint to Illinois Pollution Control Board. Feb. 17<sup>th</sup>, 1982. (PCB-80-189; 80-190).
- Byrnes, Marian. n.d. "Notes on CWM Hazardous Waste Incinerator" [by head of Southeast Environmental Taskforce for George Washington High School teachers and students studying environment through Annennberg Grant]. Accessed through Southeast Chicago Historical Museum.
- Environmental Protection Agency (U.S. EPA). EPA Fact Sheet. Superfund Site Information. Hyon Incinerator/Chemical Services Inc.
- Flynn, Julia. 1992. "The Ugly Mess at Waste Management." Bloomberg Business Week. April 13<sup>th</sup>.

- Franchini, Michela et al. 2004. "Health Effects of Exposure to Waste Incinerator Emissions: A Review of Epidemiological Studies." Annali dell'Istituto Superiore di Sanita. 40(1):101-15. Accessed via Pub Med, National Library Medicine.
- Hyon Waste Management Services, Inc. v. City of Chicago. 1991. Legal Complaint contesting penalties imposed by city for violations of hazardous waste incinerator policies. May 21<sup>st</sup>. No. 1-89-2242.
- "Illinois EPA Wants...". 1988. "Illinois EPA Wants to Shut Southeast Side Incinerator." Chicago Tribune. April 22<sup>nd</sup>.
- Illinois Environmental Protection Agency. Post Emergency Report. [Regarding chemical explosion/fire at incinerator submitted by SCA Chemical Services located at 117<sup>th</sup> Stony Island Ave]. Aug 8, 1983.
- Illinois Pollution Control Board. 1982. "Opinion and Order of the Board, regarding Alburn Inc. vs. IEPA." Feb 17<sup>th</sup>. PCB 80-189; 80-190.
- Schwab, James. Deeper Shades of Green: The Rise of Blue Collar and Minority Environmentalism in America. San Francisco: Sierra Club Books, 1994. [Chap ? on Waste Management and chemical incinerator protests in Calumet].
- "South Side Facility....". 1986. "South Side Facility Burning 'Superwaste." Chicago Tribune. Oct. 25th.
- Tait, Peter W. et al. 2020. 'The Health Impacts of Waste Incineration: A Systematic Review." Australian and New Zealand Journal of Public Health. Vol 44(1):40-48.
- "Waste Firm's Future...". 1993. "Waste Firm's Future A Burning Issue." Chicago Tribune. Sept. 13<sup>th</sup>.

### #4 Waste in Lake Calumet

- Bhowmik, Nani G. and William P. Fitzpatrick. 1988. "A Monitoring and Evaluation Plan for Surface Water Contaminants and Sediments Within the Greater Lake Calumet Area and Southwestern Shores of Lake Michigan." Hazardous Waste Research and Information Center, Illinois State Water Survey Division. TN88-009.
- "City Runs Disease-Dealing...". 1953. "City Runs Disease-Dealing Garbage Dump In This Area!". The Daily Calumet. July 20<sup>th</sup>.
- Douglas, Anne. "Identify Killer of Shore Birds as Lead Poison." Chicago Daily Tribune. 1955. Sept. 12<sup>th</sup>. [Regarding kill-off of ducks near Lake Calumet].

Enstad, Robert. 1963. "Buchanan Criticizes Lake Calumet Dump." Chicago Tribune. June 20.

- Environmental Protection Agency (US EPA). "Re-using Cleaned Up Superfund Sites: Golf Facilities Where Waste is Left on Site." Office of Superfund Remediation and Technology Innovation. EPA-540-R-03-003. October, 2003.
- Fitzpatrick, William P. and Nani G. Bhowmik. "Pollutant Transport to Lake Calumet and Adjacent Wetlands and an Overview of Regional Hydrology." Illinois State and Water Survey, Waste Management and Research Center Report RR-E50. Sept, 1990.
- "Golf Course Site?". 1994. "Golf Course Site? You Wouldn't Believe It." Chicago Tribune. June 9<sup>th</sup>.
- "Lake Calumet Dumping...." 2010. "Lake Calumet Dumping Ground Declared a Superfund Site." Chicago Tribune. March 2.
- Ross, Phillipe E. et al. "A Preliminary Environmental Assessment of the Contamination Associated with Lake Calumet, Cook County, Illinois." Feb 1988. Hazardous Waste Research and Information Center, Illinois State Water Survey Division.
- Shafer, John M. 1988. "A Plan for the Comprehensive Evaluation of the Occurrence, Transport, and Fate of Ground-Water Contaminants in the Lake Calumet Area of Southeast Chicago. Prepared for Illinois Hazardous Waste Research and Information Center, Illinois State Water Survey Division. HRWIC TN88-010.
- Westphal, Lynne M. et al. 2008. "Anglers' Appraisals of the Risks of Eating Sport-Caught Fish. from Industrial Areas: Lessons from Chicago's Calumet Region. Human Ecology Review. 15(1):46-62.
- Zou, Hengxing et al. 2019. "Early Succession on Slag Compared to Urban Soil: A Slower Recovery." Public Library of Science [PLOS] One. 14(12): 1-22. [Study of effect of slag on plants in Calumet region by University of Chicago Dept. of Ecology and Evolution graduate].

## **#5 Calumet Cluster Superfund Site**

- Oral histories: Marian Byrnes
- Environmental Protection Agency (US EPA). 1998. Phase 1 Ecological Reclamation Study: Lake Calumet Cluster Site, Chicago Illinois. May. Fact Sheet.
- Environmental Protection Agency (US EPA). Superfund Site Information. Paxton Landfill Corporation.
- Illinois Environmental Protection Agency. "Investigating the Cluster Sites of Southeast Chicago: Executive Summary." April 2001.
- Illinois Environmental Protection Agency. "Hawks, Deer Are Calling Remediated Urban Landfill Home." *Environmental Progress*. Winter, 2003.

- Illinois Environmental Protection Agency. "Focused Feasibility Study Report: Lake Calumet Cluster Site." (Federal Sites Remediation Section by Ecology and Environment, Inc.). IEPA ID:0316555084. Chicago, Cook County. June 2006.
- Illinois Environmental Protection Agency (IEPA). 2007. "Using Innovative Techniques at Chicago's Cluster Sites: Work Moves Forward on Lake Calumet Cluster Sites/Paxton II Landfill Repair Maintenance." Environmental Progress. 23: Winter-Spring.
- Illinois Environmental Protection Agency. "Proposed Plan for Cleanup at the Lake Calumet Cluster Site, Chicago Illinois." June 2006.
- "Lake Calumet Dumping...". 2010. "Lake Calumet Dumping Ground Declared a Superfund Site." Chicago Tribune. March 2.
- Lydersen, Kari. 2004. "Your Mayor Could Clean Up This Mess." [about Lake Calumet Cluster Site]. Chicago Reader. June 17<sup>th</sup>.

## #6 Lake Calumet Airport Controversy

- City of Chicago, Department of Aviation. "Lake Calumet Airport Update." Vol. 1, No. 1. Fall, 1990.
- Fornek, Scott and Philip Franchine. "Lake Calumet Airport: Devastated Neighbors Find Little Optimism." *Chicago Sun Times*, Feb. 21, 1992.
- Gillis, Michael and Don Hayner. "Airport Deal Set." Chicago Sun-Times. Feb. 20, 1992.
- Gillis, Michael and Fran Spielman. "A Bumpy Flight Path: Lake Calumet Airport Far From a Safe Landing." *Chicago Sun-Times*, Feb. 21, 1992.
- Rezek, Dan. 1992. "Airport Opposition Rallies at Opening." *The East Side Times*. Feb. 6. 1992, 1.
- Spielman, Fran. "Lake Calumet Airport: Daley: Man in Control Tower." *Chicago Sun-Times*, Feb. 21, 1992, 24.
- Tenth Ward Committee to Stop the Lake Calumet Airport. "10th Ward Airport News." Sept. 1991.
- Washburn, Gary. "Lake Calumet Airport Talks Press Deadline." *Chicago Tribune*. Feb. 9, 1992. Section 2, pg. 3, A5.

### <u>#7 Wisconsin Steel Clean-Up</u>

Arcadis. 2006. "Steel Production Area Remedial Action Plan- Former Wisconsin Steel Works."

"Olympics Stadium? Casino? Possible at Wisconsin Steel." *Southeast Chicago Observer* Oct. 11, 2006, 1. United States Economic Development Administration (U.S. Dept. of Commerce). 1997. "United States Finalizes \$11 million Agreement Spurring Cleanup of Old South Chicago Steel Works; Cleanup Result of Innovative Cooperation Between State and Federal Governments." Press Release. March 10<sup>th</sup>. [Cleanup Agreement with Navistar regarding Wisconsin Steel Property].

## #8 Proposed Coal Gasification Proposal

- Lydersen, Kari. 2011. "Clean-Coal Debate Focuses on Gasification Plant." New York Times. March 10<sup>th</sup>.
- Tejeda, Gregory. 2011. "Chicago's Other Latino Neighborhoods Reach Out to Southeast Side." [regarding coal gasification plant proposal]. Times Northwest Indiana. Sept. 21st.
- "Quinn Vetoes....". 2011. "Quinn Vetoes Plan for Coal Gasification Plant." CBS Broadcasting Inc. March 15<sup>th</sup>.

### **#9 Petcoke Controversy**

Oral Histories: Olga Bautista, Peggy Salazar.

- Amer, Robin. 2015. "Chain of Protesters arrested in a Blockade of Koch Brothers-Controlled Pet Coke Facility." Chicago Reader. Nov. 16<sup>th</sup>.
- Austen, Ian. 2013. "A Black Mound of Canadian Oil Waste Is Rising Over Detroit." New York Times. May 17<sup>th</sup>.
- Austen, Ian. 2013. "Canadian Utility Finds a Use for Detroit's Pile of Oil Sands Byproduct." New York Times. June 6<sup>th</sup>.
- Brackett, Elizabeth. 2013. "Petroleum Coke." Chicago Tonight. WTTW. Oct. 17th.
- Brackett, Elizabeth. 2014. "KCBX Denies Petcoke Dust Problem Despite Air Quality Violations." Chicago News WTTW. Nov. 25<sup>th</sup>.
- Chicago Magazine. "Mountains of Trouble After BP Started Storing Millions of Tons of a Refinery Byproduct on the Southeast Side." July 27<sup>th</sup>.
- Corley, Cheryl. 2014. "Law Aims to Keep Chicago from Becoming Petcoke Dumping Ground." NPR. March 6<sup>th</sup>.
- Erbentraut, Joseph. 2014. "Chicago Has the Koch Brothers to Thank For Its Toxic Black Dust Problem." Huffington Post. April 3.
- Erbentraut, Joseph. 2014. "Koch Brothers Face Lawsuit Over Chicago's Toxic Black Dust." Huffington Post. May 2<sup>nd</sup>.

Erbentraut, Joseph. 2015. "How One Community Is Kicking the Koch Brothers' Harmful Black Dust Out of Their Neighborhood." Huffington Post. Feb. 27<sup>th</sup>.

Goodyear, Sarah. 2014. "Chicago's Petcoke Woes Are Far From Over." Mother Jones. May 21st.

- Hawthorne, Michael. 2011. "Environmental Justice Groups Fight Pollution Problems on Southeast Chicago. *Chicago Tribune* September 15.
- Hawthorne, Michael. 2013. "BP Oil Refinery Waste Piles Up on Southeast Side." Chicago Tribune. Oct. 18<sup>th</sup>.
- Hawthorne, Michael. 2015. "Koch Firm Vows to Eliminate Chicago Petcoke Piles." Chicago Tribune. Feb. 19<sup>th</sup>.
- Hawthorne, Michael. 2017. "Petcoke Piles Gone, But Another Dangerous Pollutant Discovered in the Air." Chicago Tribune. Feb. 18<sup>th</sup>.
- Henderson, Harry. 2016. "Pollution Piles Up, Residents Step Up: Environmental Advocacy on Chicago's Southeast Side." Essay in booklet *Petcoke: Tracing Dirty Energy* accompanying commissioned art work displays about petcoke. Published by Museum for Contemporary Photography. Chicago, IL.
- Horn, Steve. 2014. "Chicagoans Want the Koch Brothers to Stop Polluting the City." Vice News. Feb. 28<sup>th</sup>.
- Illinois Attorney General, 2014. People of the State of Illinois vs. KCBX Terminals Co. [Lawsuit regarding water pollution relating to petcoke storage facility KCBX]. 2014-ch-3723.
- Lydersen, Kari. 2011. "Community is Torn Over Expansion of Oil Refinery." New York Times. Sept. 15<sup>th</sup>.
- Lydersen, Kari. 2014. "Our Home Is Not a Dumping Ground, Say Chicago's Southeast Side Residents." Working In These Times. Jan. 21<sup>st</sup>.
- Lydersen, Kari. 2014. "While Petcoke Company Seeks Delay, Residents Want Action." Midwest Energy News. July 30<sup>th</sup>.
- Olivo, Natalie. 2016. "Chicago Fuel Firms Cough Up \$950K to Settle Dust Suit." Law360.com.
- Seville, Lisa Riordan. 2013. "Illinois AG and Neighbors Sue Over Humongous Heaps of 'Petcoke." NBC News Investigations nbcnews.com. Nov. 8<sup>th</sup>.
- Sfondeles, Tina. 2013. "Southeast Side Residents Vent About Petcoke at IEPA Meeting." Chicago Sun Times. Nov. 14<sup>th</sup>.
- Toner, Casey and Matt Mikus. 2013. "BP Oil Byproduct Coating Cars, Homes, East Side Residents Complain. Sun Times Media. Oct. 19<sup>th</sup>.

- Unrau, Reuben. 2016. "Photography Exhibition Looks at Effects of Petroleum Coke in Chicago." July 26<sup>th</sup>. WTTW.
- Whitford, Ben. 2014. 'Petcoke: The Toxic Black Dust Coming to a Community Near You." The Ecologist. Dec. 9th.

#### **#10 Manganese Contamination**

- Editorial Board. 2017. "Who's Responsible for Manganese Dust on Chicago's Southeast Side?". Chicago Tribune. Feb. 22.
- Hawthorne, Michael. 2017. "High Manganese Levels lead EPA to Crack Down on Southeast Side Polluter." Chicago Tribune. Aug. 8<sup>th</sup>.
- Ruppenthal, Alex. 2017. "After Petcoke, Community Confronts More Dangerous Pollutant: Manganese." Chicago Tonight/WTTW. Feb. 8<sup>th</sup>.
- Ruppenthal, Alex. 2017. "Chicago Expands Investigation of Manganese Sources on Southeast Side." Chicago Tonight/WTTW. August 7<sup>th</sup>.
- "S.H. Bell Agrees....". 2018. "S.H. Bell Agrees to Reduce, Monitor Manganese Emissions." Business Journal Daily. March 9<sup>th</sup>.
- United States of America (EPA) vs. S.H. Bell Company. Legal Complaint. Civil Action No. 16-7955. File Aug. 9, 2016.

#### <u>#11 General Iron Controversy</u>

Oral histories: Jade Mazon

- Chilukuri, Siri et al. 2024. "Illinois EPA must Revamp its Permitting Process After Chicago Activists File Civil Rights Complaint." Chicago Reader. Feb 27<sup>th</sup>.
- Fears, Darryl and Robin Amer. 2021. "Latino Community in Chicago Fights Relocated Scrapyard." Washington Post. Oct. 22<sup>nd</sup>.
- Lutton, Linda. 2021. "Metal Shredding Company's Move Sparks Protests." National Public Radio (NPR). March 26<sup>th</sup>.
- Moore, Taylor. 2021. "The Chicago Plant That Sparked a Hunger Strike Amid Environmental Racism Claims." The Guardian. Feb. 14<sup>th</sup>.
- Sheridan, Jake. 2024. "Chicago Wins Appeal to Block Scrap Shredder Permit on Southeast Side." Chicago Tribune. Aug. 16<sup>th</sup>.
- Samee, Safia and Erik Ortiz. 2021. "Residents of Mostly Latino Chicago Neighborhood Push Back Against Proposed Scrap Metal Plant." NBC News. Jan 29<sup>th</sup>.

## <u>#12 Invert</u>

- Facen, Roni-Nicole. 2024. "Letter to Editor: Ozinga Underground Project Would Invigorate the Southeast Side." Chicago Sun Times. June 25<sup>th</sup>.
- McDonald, Maia and Maxwell Evans. 2024. "Mining on the Southeast Side? As Alderman Pushes to Overturn City Ban, Environmentalists Fight Back." Block Club Chicago. Feb. 3.
- Rodriquez, Cam. 2022. "What Would Community-Centered Development Look Like on the Southeast Side?" South Side Weekly. May 22<sup>nd</sup>. [Discussion of Invert].
- Schoenberg, Nara. 2024. "South Side Residents Push Back: Opponents, Activists Blast Proposal to Allow Mining for Underground Complex." Chicago Tribune. Jan 24.

### <u>#13 Lawsuit over Dredge Waste at CDF site</u>

- Alliance of the Southeast and Friends of the Parks vs. U.S. Army Corps of Engineers. 2024. Legal Complaint filed on July, 11.<sup>th</sup> Civil Action # 23-1524.
- Chase, Brett. 2021. "An Underwater Lakeside Dump Could Have Become a Park. Now It Might Turn Into A Bigger Dump." [About CDF Facility]. Chicago Sun Times. Nov. 12<sup>th</sup>.
- Evans, Maxwell. 2024. "Attorney General Joins Fight Against Lakefront Dump Expansion. Block Club Chicago. July 18<sup>th</sup>.
- Lee, William. 2021. "Local Activists Disappointed that Army Corps Gets Go-Ahead to Extend Life of Southeast Side Sludge Facility." [About CDF facility]. Chicago Tribune. Dec. 22<sup>nd</sup>.

### <u>#14 Pullman Sewage Farm/Altgeld Gardens</u>

- Goethe Institute. N.d. "People for Community Recovery (PCR): A Virtual Tour of Altgeld Gardens by Cheryl Johnson." https://www.goethe.de/ins/us/en/sta/chi/ver/chr/ttg.html [toxic tour of Altgeld Gardens and parts of Southeast Chicago].
- Holmström, Lisen. 2018. "The Mother of Environmental Justice." [An account of the work of Hazel Johnson in Altgeld Gardens]. *Q Magazine*. University of Illinois. May 23.
- Pullman State Historical Site <u>https://www.pullman-museum.org/pshs/pshsFullRecord.php?</u> collection=pshs&pointer=14236
- Schwab, James. 1994. Deeper Shades of Green: The Rise of Blue Collar and Minority Environmentalism in America. San Francisco: Sierra Club Books. [Chap 5 on Waste Management and chemical incinerator protests in Calumet].

Shah, Nishant. 2024. "Community Spotlight: Altgeld Gardens." National Wildlife Federation. Nov. 8<sup>th</sup>.

# #15 19th Century Anti-Smoke Campaign

- Hard, William. "Making Steel and Killing Men." Everybody's Magazine 17 (1907): 579-591.
- Rosen, Christine Meisner. 1995. "Businessmen Against Pollution in Late Nineteenth Century Chicago." Business History Review 69(3).

## **#16 Shroud Superfund Site**

Chicago Department of Public Health. N.d. Flyer: Shroud Site Update.

- City of Chicago vs. Donald Shroud and Lasalle National Bank and Trust (as Trustee of Donald Schroud and LTV Steel Company Trust No. 118069-08. 2003). May 9th. Consent Order.
- Environmental Protection Agency (US EPA). Superfund Site Information. Schroud Property, Chicago, IL.
- Hawthorne, Michael. 2020. "Developer had Big Plans for Land Polluted by the Steel Industry on Chicago's Southeast Side. Instead, He Flipped the Property for Millions, and Now Taxpayers Likely Will Pay for the Cleanup." Chicago Tribune. Dec. 4<sup>th</sup>. [Regarding Schroud site]
- LTV Steel Company, Inc. with Donald F. Schroud. Sale and Purchase Agreement. March 8<sup>th</sup> 1994. Cook County Recorder of Deeds.
- NBC Chicago Staff. 2024. "Ex-Chicago Ald. Ed Burke Sentenced in Federal Corruption Case." NBC News nbcchicago.com. June 24<sup>th</sup>.

Sommers, Ines, dir. "The Hills." 2023. Documentary film.

## <u>#17 Acme/Interlake Superfund Site</u>

- Arndt, Michael and Tribune Staff Writer. 1998. "Acme Metals Receives Chapter 11 Protection." Chicago Tribune. Sept. 30<sup>th</sup>.
- Environmental Protection Agency (U.S EPA). 2024. EPA Fact Sheet "US EPA Lists Acme Steel Coke Plant to Superfund National Priorities List." March.

<u>#18 Planning Debates over U.S. Steel-South Works Site</u>

Bukro, Casey. 1977. "U.S. Steel Agrees to Curb Pollution." Chicago Tribune. Aug. 11th.

- Bukro, Casey. 1980. "Pickle Liquor Profits: Pollutants Fight Pollution with Help from Recycler." Chicago Tribune. July 7<sup>th</sup>.
- Channick, Robert. 2024. "Chicago Announces 'Transformational' Quantum Computer Commercial Development at Fallow South Works Site." Chicago Sun Times. July 25<sup>th</sup>.
- Chicago Sun Times Editorial Board. 2017. "Make this South Works Project More Than Another Bold Vision." Aug. 7<sup>th</sup>.
- Evans, Maxwell. 2024. "South Side Quantum Computing Campus Advances to City Council." Block Club Chicago. Nov. 22<sup>nd</sup>.
- McClelland, Edward. 2017. "The U.S. Steel Site's Enormous Potential Development, Explained." Chicago Magazine. Dec. 18<sup>th</sup>.
- McNeill, J.R. 2022. "Chicago's Temple of Steel: South Works Since 1882." Spring. Rachel Carson Center Review. No. 2.
- Miller, Abby. 2024. "Former U.S. Steel South Works Picked for Quantum Computer Site, with Multibillion-dollar Investment." July 25<sup>th</sup>.
- Ori, Ryan. 2018. "Opinion: Soil Contamination Puts South Works Project, Which Would Turn Old U.S. Steel Site into 20,000-home Development, On Hold." Chicago Tribune. April 20.
- Pritzker, JB (Office of the Governor). 2024. Press Release regarding the Illinois Quantum and Microelectronics Park's location at USX on South Side of Chicago. July 26<sup>th</sup>.

Robertson, Derek. 2024. "An Epic Quantum Hub Comes Online in Chicago." Politico. July, 25.

Unger, Rudolph. 1977. "Steel Firms' Lake Waste Down 97%." Chicago Tribune. June 21st.

- Bluestein, Adam. 2024. "This Startup is Building the Country's Most Powerful Quantum Computer on Chicago's South Side." Fast Company. July 25<sup>th</sup>.
- Ward, Sarah. "PsiQuantum Plans to Build the Biggest Quantum Computing Facility in the US." MIT Technology Review. July 25<sup>th</sup>.